
Carrigaline Municipal District  
Cork County Council  

Floor 5  
County Hall  

Cork  
 
TO/ Each Member of the Carrigaline Municipal District  
 
A Chara,  
Tionolfar Chruinniú den choiste thuas luaite mar leanas: -  
Please take note that a meeting of the Carrigaline Municipal District will be held on Monday 15th of  
May at 14:00 in the Council Chamber for the transaction of the following business:  
 

1. Deimhniú Miontuairiscí / Confirmation of Minutes  
 

(i) To consider the confirmation and signing of the Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held 
on April 17th, 2023  
 

2. Matters Arising  
 

3. Correspondence  
 

4. Breithniúcháin ar Tuairiscí agus Moltaí / Consideration of Reports and Recommendations  
 

(i) Grant of Wayleave at Carrigaline, Co Cork, to Uisce Eireann 
(ii) Grant of Right of Way at Rochfordstown, Bandon Road, Co Cork 

 
5. Municipal District Officers Report  

 
6. Members Discretionary Fund 

 
(i) Passage West Maritime Heritage Group 
(ii) Crosshaven Basketball Club 

 
7. Chun na Ruin so leanas ón gComhairleoir a mheas:/To consider the following Notices of 

Motion in the name of:  
 

Cllr. Seamus McGrath 

1. “That this MD would write to TII requesting proper resurfacing work on the N28 north of 

Shannonpark roundabout.” 

 

2. “That the Uncontrolled Crossing at the top of Church Hill, Carrigaline, be made safer through 

interim works pending the implementation for phase 1A of TPREP.” 

 

3. “To seek an update from Traffic & Transportation on the provision of a pedestrian/cycle 

bridge linking Bothar Guidel to the Crosshaven Road.” 

 



Cllr. Jack White 

1. “That a roundabout be installed instead of the existing traffic lights, on the junction between 
Pottery Road & Lower Kilmoney Road, Carrigaline.” 
 

2. “That this MD would investigate if a safer pedestrian section could be provided along the top 
section of Forge Hill, from Crosshaven RFC heading for Fountainstown. It is widely used by 
pedestrians connecting Ballinening & Fountainstown with Myrtleville & Crosshaven.” 

Cllr. Ben Dalton O’Sullivan 

1. “Requesting Irish Water and the County Engineer (if appropriate) to give a report on the 

number of water main breakages at Old Abbey, Waterfall and to provide an update on the 

plans (if any) to replace the watermain, rather than numerous temporary fixes.” 

 

2. “That the CMD would recognise the need the address the area at Lios Cross/ Back of the 

airport. That the area be considered for future RI resurfacing, line marking and a general area 

improvement.” 

Cllr. Audrey Buckley 

1. “The Chapel Steps in Crosshaven - Can we look at getting a contractor to look at fixing the 

many broken steps, redoing broken hand railings adding missing railings and removing all the 

brush. As one of the main access walking routes to the 4 schools locally, we need to look at 

works to be done here as soon as possible please. The Hokey Pokey steps just needs brush 

removed from both sides of the steps.” 

 

2. “With the wastewater works finally being resolved at Churchbay. Can we look at assigning 

works in the area, the large holes in the road and repairing the area from the collapsed old 

pipe works on the road. The area needs some works done after years of wastewater creating 

areas of the wall collapsing and road now caving in at places.” 

 

3. “Can I ask again please, with the Topper Worlds happening in Crosshaven in the summer plus 

the many visitors and walkers. The Crosshaven Carrigaline railway walk, the railway poles and 

signage, needs repainting. Some of the fencing is broken by one of the old original railway 

stops. Also, can I ask when the solar lighting is going in on the walk to facilitate the rest of the 

walk.” 

Cllr. Marcia D’Alton  

1. “That because of its popularity as an amenity, this Municipal District would support an 

application to Cork County Council for Luck Beach (Loughbeg) to be identified as a new 

Bathing Water under the Bathing Water Regulations, S.I. No. 79 of 2008.” 

 

2. “That this Municipal District Office would advise the Members of when the lease for the Cross 

River Ferry operating out of Glenbrook is to be renewed and that, prior to renewal, both the 

Executive and Members would collectively give consideration to any ways by which Cork 

County Council could help relieve queuing on the R610 through Glenbrook.” 



 

3. “That the Green, Passage West, from the R610 to St. Mary’s Cemetery, would be included on 

the resurfacing programme.” 

Cllr. Michael Paul Murtagh 

1. “Can the MD request the roads dept to re-line the margin between the road and 

cycle/pedestrian pathway on the R612 between Lidl roundabout and Carrigaline GAA Club 

and add cats’ eyes as soon as possible. It is very difficult for road users to distinguish between 

the pathway and the road surface and this danger is exacerbated during wet weather or at 

dusk.” 

 

2. “Can the MD please install a protective barrier at the junction of St. Philomena’s rd. and the 

entrance to Woodford. There is an unprotected drop down into the boys National primary 

school playground and this T-junction is being used more and more as a turning circle for 

school drop off and pick up.” 

 

3. “Could MD staff look at Bothar Pairc an Uisce at Ballinalougha, Minane Bridge. A portion of 

the roadway could do with basic drainage dykes and some hardcore for levelling the 

surface. It is well positioned to tie into proposed walking/active travel routes in the area 

which will help to link the Communities of Minane and Tracton to Nohoval.” 

 

8. Votes of Congratulations 

 

9. Any Other Business 

 


